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Notes of the meeting on 21st November 2008 at the Nelson Hospital


	Attendees:


	Paul Ballatt (PB) – Chair (for Helen Lincoln)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Cllr Deborah Shears (DS)
	Cabinet member for Children services

	
	Janet Martin (JM)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Education

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR)


	YMCA - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Mark Payne (MPE)
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Mary Hopper (MH) - for Angela Gibson
	Sutton & Merton PCT 

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	Graham Dyson (GD) – for Mark Clenaghan
	SWLSTG - Merton CAMHS 

	
	Joanne Capper (JC)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

Principal Planner (Item 5)

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Morag Plank (MP)
	Merton Voluntary Services Council

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Sally McEnhill (SE)
	Merton College - Principal

	
	Joanne Capper (JC)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

Principal Planner for item 5

	
	Abbi Scott (AS)
	LBM – Corporate Services 

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Sue Taylor (ST) – for Dave Marris
	Deputy Headteacher, Links Primary School

	
	Natalia Goncalves, (notetaker)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

	Apologies:
	Helen Lincoln (HL)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Interim Director

	
	Angela Gibson (AG)
	Director Sutton & Merton PCT

	
	Mark Clenaghan
	SWLSTG - Merton 

	
	Tina Harvey
	Headteacher – St Ann’s Special School

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Nora Joyce, Graham Dyson


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Apologies for absence
	

	
	The above apologies were noted.  


	

	2.
	Minutes / matters arising from previous meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting on 19th of September were discussed and the following points noted:

CAMHS performance indicator

The CTB has agreed on an index of 20 indicators. The CAMHS indicator, which relates to waiting time performance, is to be replaced as the target has been exceeded, and something more meaningful is needed.  MS has not yet had a response from CAMHS. GD will chase. 

Children with Disabilities Integration Project

This item is not on the agenda as LW is currently on leave. It will be included as an item at the next Children’s Trust Board.  Once the scope of this project is agreed a number of events and marketing will take place. 

National Children’s Plan 

A briefing was circulated with the last meeting papers. 

Safeguarding Board 

SD is meeting with Howard Baines on 29 November to take forward the coordination of terms of reference between the Safeguarding Board and the Children’s Trust.  (This work needs to be informed by current developments nationally in light of the ‘Baby P.’ case.)


	GD/MS

SD

SD

	
	
	

	3.
	Performance Report
	

	
	
	

	
	MS gave an update on the performance report and performance monitoring. 

Further work is needed on the NEET target.  AK defined the key issue as ensuring Connexions advisors are working together with youth officers on tracking and confirming the destinations of NEET young people.  It also concerns identifying vulnerable NEETs.  Detailed information is in a link to be sent to SD who will distribute. 

MP asked what the voluntary sector could do regarding the NEET target. This will be debated at the next meeting.

PB noted the list of indicators will change and evolve and all of them need to be owned. Stretching the ambition of the Trust as opposed to single agencies is the rationale for the choice of PIs.

MPE will forward a mapping of youth violence involving weapons or knives in the borough. This will be circulated to Board members.


	AK/ SD

SD

MP/SD

	
	
	

	4.
	LAA Refresh
	

	
	
	

	
	The LAA that has just been signed off is now to be refreshed again – the Board expressed some concern at this.  However, this is an opportunity to reflect on the targets chosen. There is still some resistance to increasing the number of indicators to avoid more bureaucracy.

The Board considered possible changes: SM would like apprenticeships to be added to the bundle of indicators. MS and PB explained this can be added as a local target but cannot be set as a designated indicator.  

GOL have asked if the Board would like to re-negotiate the NEET indicator and the take up of Working Tax Credit. 

The board Agreed there is no appetite to add to the existing bundle of indicators. 

MS and PB will take the work forward and report to the Board as required.


	MS/PB

	
	
	

	5.
	Local Development Framework/Sustainable Community Plan Refresh
	

	
	
	

	5.1
	Local Development Framework
	

	
	JC presented an update on the LDF which replaces the Merton Unitary Development Plan, and which has to link in with the Community Plan, building a core strategy for the borough for the next 15 years.

Thematic Partnerships groups are currently being consulted, including the Children’s Trust Board to identify the infrastructure needs of children and young people, and input key messages from the Children’s Trust Board.  As an extra 5,500 homes in Merton are proposed in government targets, there are massive implications for children’s services.   JC confirmed that the PCT had also been consulted.

PB enquired about any issues around involvement of any particular agencies. JC explained that the team is happy to provide assistance regarding sites and funding opportunities. 

DS raised the need for play areas and safe travel and asked if Merton’s Youth Parliament and other young people groups have been consulted.
	JC

	
	
	

	5.2
	Sustainable Community Plan
	

	
	MS presented on this refresh and, specifically, consultation undertaken or planned.  Equalities strands for local government have been examined and primary and secondary school children and the Merton Youth Parliament have been consulted. Faith groups have yet to be consulted.  Young people’s response has been very enthusiastic and effective. Some of the themes emerging are:

· Green issues

· Places to play

· Older children are very interested in future careers

· Other children very concerned about housing

· Little apparent interest on intergenerational work

The work will be presented to the CTB in January.

SM suggested consulting young people at Merton College and offered the College premises to carry out this consultation. It provides access to many young people from different faiths.

MS will contact SM to arrange a visit to the student parliament. 

Other sources include Tellus 3, a national survey of school-aged children and is becoming a more expansive tool year after year. Detailed results of this consultation are not accessible to local authorities apart from ethnicity and age. It covers some areas of the sustainable communities’ consultation but other including environment and intergenerational work aren’t covered. 


	SD

MS

MS

	
	
	

	6.
	Child Poverty – update on activity/ Employability Framework - update
	

	
	
	

	6.1
	Child Poverty
	

	
	This item follows a request by DS at the previous Board.  JM presented a paper produced by Julie Danzey, Early Years Manager who leads on child poverty for CSF.

Currently 8500 children and young people are living in poverty in Merton. This is measured by unemployment and access to childcare, as pathways to work are seen as the most effective routes out of poverty for families. Two groups have been identified who find it difficult to access services: BME and lone parents. 

The current economic downturn will also have an impact. Trying to get parents back to work is not easy to achieve.

JM and JD attended the Child Poverty Summit in central London recently and were surprised to find that some London boroughs were not represented. 

All boroughs are being asked to sign the Child Poverty Pledge.  Merton has not yet signed the Pledge, as it needs to have a better understanding of what it entails. It involves a number of commitments which also require political endorsement.   

JM highlighted the importance of parental involvement in the process. The principle must be early intervention and prevention, which will save resources in the long run.

One of the challenges in getting parents back to work is affordable good quality childcare. One of the key reforms introduced by the government stops parents from claiming certain benefits once the children reach 12. There are also some changes to Housing benefit.  The Board expressed concern was expressed and agreed to ask Helen Lincoln to write to the government about potential implications of the changes.

A set of priorities needs to be collectively addressed and owned.  Housing is a key part, as a parent will often not consider going back to work if they have housing issues.

The Board agreed that the Children’s Trust should a way forward:

· The Childcare & Employability Forum should evolve into a Child Poverty Action Group that would report to the CTB and the Merton Partnership.

· Ensuring child poverty factors are embedded in the Community Plan

· The supply of childcare is a priority

DS asked the Board members to raise the child poverty theme in their service areas and agencies. The following items should be addressed by the Board:

· Taking the initiative on child poverty

· Bring Child Poverty back to the CTB agenda on an annual basis to ensure improvements are being made

PB highlighted the need to create an action plan for people to engage with the board and the action plan needs to hold ourselves to account. 

Child Poverty will be brought back for further discussion to the next Board meeting.


	HL

ALL

SD

SD

	6.2
	Employability toolkit
	

	
	
	

	
	Targets have been set regarding the take up of formal childcare. The Childcare & Employability Forum has been created to address this and has so far had a number of strategic achievements, particularly this new toolkit. 

Copies of the employment toolkit were distributed. 

PB noted that this toolkit provides an opportunity for non-specialists to focus on employment issues in their own interventions. There is plenty of information about resources and training and is aimed at various professional who are in touch with families. 

It consists of a step by step guide to supporting people to get through the door of JobCentre Plus. 

Merton is well ahead in the field and is the first borough in London to produce this sort of tool, which could be marketable.
	ALL/SD

	
	
	

	7.
	Commissioning for Early Intervention and Prevention - Update
	

	
	
	

	
	The prospectus for bidding for pooled funding streams has been circulated – deadline 24th December.  A single commissioning pot and process has been created aiming to gather interest from the voluntary sector. The funding available consists of just over £1 million and is aimed at services that promote prevention and early intervention in order to improve outcomes for children and young people.

A Q & A session is taking place on the 3rd of December. This will be hosted by the MVSC and is aimed at any organisation who may be interested in placing a bid.

The application pack is accessible via MVSC, the contracts section within CSF and the Youth Service. 

Current services may be de-commissioned and new services will run from April 2009.

 
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Children & Young People’s Interagency Forum – Report back
	

	
	
	

	
	SD presented a brief update on the items debated at the CYP Interagency Forum.  This acts as a means of harnessing debate and identifying issues, including cross-cutting ones, which can be referred to the main Board.

The meeting on 1st October discussed the Child Concern Model which will come as a topic to the next Board meeting on 23 January 2009.

The Narrowing the Gap project on poor attainment is a possible future topic.

	SD



	9.
	young merton together newsletter
	

	
	
	

	
	A link to the first YMT newsletter was distributed to partners on 3rd November. This newsletter is a single communication tool for those involved in children’s services. It replaces the CSF staff cascade and the Children’s Trust Newsletter. It also includes schools and elected Members as they had expressed a desire to be more involved. 

PB expressed his concerns that not many of those present had seen the newsletter. 

A built in tool allows monitoring the site’s usage. At present people are just having a quick look at it. 

The next issue will be coming out beginning of December. There is a need to ensure there are no gaps in circulation.  Input from partners is welcome.


	SD

	
	
	

	10.
	Children’s Trusts Statutory Guidance - briefing
	

	
	SD briefed the Board on the recently produced statutory guidance for Children’s Trusts – a full briefing is distributed with these minutes.  This was already in the pipeline, but appears to have been brought forward in response to recent events – see AOB below.

The guidance indicates intention to legislate to increase the effect and role of Children’s Trusts Boards by making them statutory, and require more agencies to engage with Trusts, including FE colleges, JobCentre Plus, schools, including academies.  Most of these are already well engaged in Merton, and this is an indication how well the Trust is developing.  There is also guidance to engage effectively with GPs – this will be especially challenging.  

How role and relationship between CT Boards and Local Safeguarding Children Boards might develop is also outlined.

A briefing on the recent Audit Commission report on CTs is also distributed with these minutes.  This reports a lack of progress in some Children’s Trusts since their establishment in 2005.


	SD

SD

	
	
	

	AOB
	Implications for Merton of the recent case in Haringey
	

	
	The Board was given a copy of a letter to all members of Merton’s Local Safeguarding Children Board in response to the ‘Baby P.’ case.  A copy of this is distributed with these minutes.  The Board agreed that it should be distributed to colleagues working with children and young people as widely as possible.  SD will progress this.

The government has asked Children’s Services Authorities to institute quick reviews of child protection and safeguarding; and HL was unable to attend the Board after being called to the DCSF for an urgent meeting.  There has also been extensive dialogue with elected members and others.

Merton has not had a serious case review for seven years.

PB asked agencies represented at the Board to look at implications of this case for their own organisations, including any past cases, and notify Social Care managers as required. At this point in time we are still dealing with information that may not be entirely true. We need to be careful not to make judgements. 

Board members were asked for snapshot impressions of the state of child protection and safeguarding in Merton, and if anything more needed to be done.

The PCT and Metropolitan Police did not feel able to comment at this early stage.

Other observations included:

· Referrals between agencies still not easy to make?

· Still too much bureaucracy, e.g. the ICS system which has come under recent national criticism?

· Schools feel there are many positive developments, especially the cluster social workers who are available to give immediate advice. There are still communication problems but things have improved very much for schools.

· Not all the relevant agencies are represented at Child Protection meetings – should there be a statutory duty to attend or send a report?  The VCS does have capacity issues here.

· Where is the accountability ultimately held, the Children’s Trust Board or the Local Safeguarding Board?  This needs to be firmly established.

· Should we immediately follow the likely government guidance to have independent chairs of LSCBs?

· What is the PCT view on the involvement of GPs in Children’s Trusts and how should this be enabled?

· How should the work of the Safeguarding Board be reported back to the CT Board?

· How are the common assessment framework and the lead practitioner concept to be understood by all relevant parties?

DS raised the following:

1. AG identified a GP about a year ago to attend the CTB; this GP has not yet been seen.

2. Reports from the Safeguarding Board should be read and challenged. It should have an internal audit and report to the Board.

DS reinforced the following message to the trust: Are we doing all we can? It would seem that we are but we need to be sure.

The LSCB has this as its  main item at its board meeting on  9 December, the LSCB will feed back to the next Children Trust Meeting 


	SD

All

AG

HL

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	The next meeting will be 1.30-3.30 pm on 23 January 2008. Location to be confirmed.

Suggestions for a venue for future meetings are welcome.
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